






















         

      
    

         

 

          
               
           

             
               

               
             

       

               
             

             

        

             
   

          
          

               
           

        

           
           

            
            

           
 



 

The Hon Stuart Robert MP 
Minister for Employment, Workforce, Skills, Small and Family Business 

 
Reference: MS21-000881 

 Queensland Canberra  

 Unit 1, 110 Brisbane Road, Labrador QLD 4215 Parliament House, Canberra ACT 2600   
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Senator Helen Polley 

Chair  

Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills 

Parliament House  

CANBERRA  ACT  2600 

 

 

Dear Chair 

 

Thank you for your correspondence of 14 July 2021 regarding the Senate Standing 

Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills’ (the Committee) consideration of the Social Security 

Legislation Amendment (Streamlined Participation Requirements and Other Measures) Bill 

2021 (the Bill). 

 

In relation to proposed section 40T of the Social Security (Administration) Act 1999, I note 

the Committee’s comments about commencement and disallowance issues and its view that 

urgency is not generally a sufficient reason for instruments to be non-legislative, with 

‘minimal exceptions’. However, notwithstanding the Committee’s points about 

commencement and disallowance, this case falls within the category of cases where an 

exception is warranted.    

 

An example of a situation where the power in proposed section 40T may be needed is if a 

bushfire is spreading on a Sunday night. If the instrument is legislative, it would need to be 

drafted, signed and registered, with an accompanying explanatory statement. This would not 

physically be possible in time to provide job seekers in the bushfire affected areas the 

certainty they need that they would not risk their payments being affected by not complying 

with their requirements the next morning. This is not an uncommon scenario. During the 

2019–20 bushfires, for example, there were 22 instances where requirements needed to be 

urgently paused for some job seekers.  

 

The Committee also noted the role of Parliament in scrutinising ‘possible encroachments on 

personal rights and liberties’. I can reassure the Committee that it would not be possible for 

an instrument under proposed section 40T to encroach on personal rights and liberties 

because the only purpose of such an instrument would be to exempt persons from needing to 

comply with mutual obligation requirements under the social security law in order to receive 

their social security payment.    

 

Similarly, the power in proposed subsection 8(8AC) can only be used to specify that 

payments and benefits from employment programs are not to be considered income for social 

security law purposes, benefitting job seekers by allowing them to keep their full income 

support payments in addition to assistance from programs. 

 














